Bro, foe, or ally? Measuring ambivalent sexism in political online reporters

Lindsey E. Blumell Department of Journalism, City, University of London, London, UK

ABSTRACT

The Ambivalent Sexism Inventory (ASI) measures hostile (overt antagonism towards women) and benevolent (chivalry) sexism. Previous research shows that political ideology contributes to ASI. Yet little attention has been given to increasingly popular political websites in terms of measuring sexism. Furthermore, recent firings of news professionals over accused sexual misconduct reveal the seriousness of sexism in the news industry. This study surveyed political online reporters (N = 210) using ASI and predicting sociodemographic and organizational factors. Results show benevolent sexism levels mostly similar for all factors, but not hostile sexism. Those working for conservative websites had higher levels of hostile sexism, but website partisanship had no significance for benevolent sexism. Men reported higher levels of hostile sexism and protective paternalism, but not complementary gender differentiation. Overall, individual levels of conservatism also predicted hostile sexism, but not benevolence. The pervasiveness of benevolence jeopardizes women's progression in the workplace. High levels of hostility ultimately endanger newsrooms, as well as negatively impact political coverage of gender related issues.

"Can I have some of the queen's waters? Precious waters? Where's that Bill Cosby pill I brought with me?" laughed veteran MSNBC host Chris Matthews, moments before interviewing the soon to be first female major party presidential candidate in US history (Noreen Malone 2018). His off-the-cuff remarks (1) belittled the authority of Hillary Clinton (calling her a queen) and (2) included a "joke" about giving her a Quaalude (Cosby has admitted to giving women Quaaludes in order to have sexual intercourse; Graham Bowley and Sydney Ember [2015]). Matthews apologized for the comment after the video of his January 2016 pre-interview went viral in January 2018, but has not faced any professional consequences (Ryan W. Miller 2018). At a time when the Women's March (www.womensmarch.com) and #metoo and #timesup (www.timesupnow.com) movements have begun to expose workplace inequality and all forms of violence against women, Matthews' words are a reminder of the problem of sexism in the news industry in the US, particularly political news (e.g., Geri Zeldes and Frederick Fico 2005, 2010). It also indicates the growing importance of digital technologies in the news cycle, since Matthews was exposed online first, then via traditional news media.

Whilst all news media need investigation, this study addresses sexism through investigating political online reporters. Within the last 10 years, political news websites (and blogs) have grown to millions of monthly visitors, garnering attention from the general public, politicians, and traditional news media (e.g., Chung J. Chung, Yonjae Nam, and Michael A. Stefanone 2012; Wilson Lowrey, Scott Parrott, and Tom Meade 2011). This is an emerging area of research, but, alarmingly, Edda Humprecht and Frank Esser (2017) found that political news websites propagate the same under- and misrepresentation of women as found in traditional political news. Furthermore, of the many sexual misconduct cases brought to light recently, some were from those working for online news media (Kelsey Sutton 2017)—showing the need to investigate this under-researched area.

Not only is political news a problematic area of journalism, personal political ideology, namely conservativism, has also been connected to sexism (Andrew N. Christopher and Melinda S. Mull 2006), explicitly so during the rise of Trump (Jarrod Bock, Jennifer Byrd-Craven, and Melissa Burkley 2017). More research is needed to identify if political reporters convey sexist attitudes according to their personal political ideology, or the partisanship of the organizations for which they work. Understanding this gives insight into workplace environments and how gender-related issues are considered. For instance, content

analysis shows that during the Access Hollywood tape scandal, conservative traditional and online news media downplayed the severity of sexual assault in order to defend Trump (Lindsey E. Blumell 2017). This study seeks to dig further into the attitudes behind such political coverage.

Accordingly, this study uses Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske's (1996) ambivalent sexism inventory (ASI) to investigate sexism levels of political online reporters. There are various scales to measure sexism, such as the modern sexism scale (Janet K. Swim, Kathryn J. Aikin, Wayne S. Hall, and Barbara A. Hunter 1995); however, ASI was used not only because of its reliability (Peter Glick, Susan T. Maria Lameiras, Thomas Eckes Fiske, Barbara Masser, Chiara Volpato, Anna Maria Manganelli, and J. C. Pek 2004), but its identification of benevolent and hostile sexism. Hostile sexism justifies male domination of women, as well as negative stereotypes, violence, and sexual exploitation (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1997). Benevolent sexism cherishes women and idealizes women's femininity as being complementary to men, but ultimately considers women to be inferior to men in ability and intellect (Jin J. Goh and Judith Hall 2015). ASI has been used to assess voting behaviours and attitudes towards politicians (Sarah J. Gervais and Amy L. Hillard 2011; Jarrod Bock, Jennifer Byrd-Craven, and Melissa Burkley 2017), but critically never applied to political reporters.

Both benevolent and hostile sexism are important to measure because of how women are portrayed in political news coverage, especially politicians who are women. This is what Kathleen Hall Jamieson 1995 described as a double bind: if women display stereotypical feminine traits (those valued in benevolent sexism), they are considered too soft and incompetent for politics. But, if they are stereotypically unfeminine, they are highly scrutinized and portrayed as unlikable (consequences of hostile sexism). This double bind has been consistently found in political news coverage (Donatella Campus 2013). ASI can lend further insight into this double bind since benevolent sexism posits women as worthy of cherishing but ultimately incapable of fully participating in politics (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1996, 1997), whilst hostile sexism justifies punishing women for competing with men (Franciska Krings and Stephanie Facchin 2009). Thus ASI is a useful measure of the bias against women in politics and political news.

Sexism in the workplace

Scholars and advocates have spent years classifying sexism, the different forms it takes, and its negative consequences. Besides workplace inequality (Dana Schowalter 2012), women and allies have and continue to fight for basic rights like voting (Jad Adams 2014), owning property (Eugen A. Hecker 2005), fair pay (Hilary Lips 2013), and education (Alfredo M. Garcia 2014), to name a few. Although progress is being made, sexism can still permeate women's public and private lives (e.g., Sabrina Koepke, Friederike Eyssel, and Gerd Bohner 2014; Annemarie Vaccaro 2010; Dana Schowalter 2012). Regarding media industries, sexism has been found in advertising (Jean Kilbourne

1999), film and television (Pamela H. Nettleton 2016), public relations (Linda Aldoory and Elizabeth Toth 2002), sports journalism (Terry Adams and Charles A. Tuggle 2004), and, of course, the news (Lynn M. Zoch and Judy VanSlyke Turk 1998).

Sexism in journalism

News organizations can embody sexism through the hiring and protecting of sexist personnel, in the process of content creation, and poor reporting of stories on sexism (Frederick T. Attenborough 2013).

Firstly, hiring and protecting sexist personnel is a problem. Several women and some men have recently come forward to uncover the abuse within the news industry. The list is long, and will undoubtedly grow. It includes former MSNBC and NBC television reporter Mark Halperin, who is accused by five women of trying to fondle them in his office (Claire Atkinson 2017). NBC's Matt Lauer was also fired for "inappropriate sexual behaviour" (Ellen Gabler, Jim Ruternberg, Michael Grynbaum, and Rachel Abrams 2017). The Fox News Network has been involved with several cases of sexual misconduct including the accused Roger Ailes (Emily Steel 2017) and Bill O'Reilly (Margaret Sullivan 2017). Its parent company Twenty-First Century Fox reached a \$90 million settlement at the end of 2017 for various claims against officers and directors, including Rupert Murdoch (Jonathan Stempel 2017). The New York Times' White House correspondent Glenn Thrush was suspended but never fired, after several women cited his sexual misconduct against them (Laura McGann 2017). Eight women have come forward against the now fired television host veteran Charlie Rose, describing unwanted sexual advancements, such as groping, explicit phone calls, and indecent exposure (Carmon Irin and Amy Brittain 2017). NPR's news chief, Michael Oreskes, was fired after sexual misconduct allegations (David Bauder 2017). Sexual harassment allegations at the New Republic led to publisher Hamilton Fish's and long-time editor Leon Wieseltier's resignations (Doug Criss 2017). Media editorial director Lockhart Steele was fired from Vox and freelancer Sam Kriss from Vice following sexual allegations (Kelsey Sutton 2017). This long list reveals the institutionalized sexism, which exists across all news media.

These incidences and other factors contribute to hostile work environments in the newsroom, which previous research indicates has various gendered effects. In the Australian context, Louise North's extensive work found more than half of surveyed female journalists' have experienced sexual harassment in the workplace—mostly not reporting out of fear of retaliation (Louise North 2016a). When Louise North (2009) interviewed Australian journalists, feminist journalists were viewed with hostility and described with various pejoratives such as "aggressive" or "demanding" (747). In a survey of journalists in conflict zones from various geographical regions, 68% of women and 8% of men reported experiencing sexual harassment (Janet Harris, Nick Mosdell, and James Griffiths 2016). Once again the majority do not report out of fear of losing future assignments (Harris, Mosdell, and Griffiths 2016). These findings coincide with a joint study from the International Women's Media Foundation and the International News Safety Institute, which found nearly two-thirds of women journalists have experienced abuse or harassment at work (IWMF 2013).

Other forms of sexism occur in newsrooms, such as a so-called "good ole boys club" where men socialize and promote each other over women (Cindy Elmore 2007).

Newsroom gendered hierarchies, which advantage men (Monica L. Nilsson 2010), are particularly acute in regulatory environments where women make up only a small percentage of people in news ownership positions (Carolyn Byerly 2011). Men owning and dominating upper levels of the news industry have effects on women's progression, how news organizations are run, and specifically how news is created (Carolyn Byerly 2013; Suzanne Franks 2013), which is a second major way newsrooms are sexist. Women are traditionally more likely to be assigned human interest stories, rather than hard news beats like politics (Stephanie Craft and Wayne Wanta 2004). News coverage also often ignores women's perspectives (Cory Armstrong 2004). Indeed, women's voices are overlooked in traditional news (Karen Ross 2007) and in social media (Claudette Artwick 2014; Hyun Jung Yun, Monica Posteinicer, Nadia Ramoutar, and Lynda Kaid 2007).

Thirdly, news coverage of sexism and sexual misconduct is problematic. For example, news coverage usually downplays the seriousness of sexism and sexual assault (Shannon

O'Hara 2012). News media also hesitate to concretely discuss sexism until it can no longer be ignored (Tanya Romaniuk 2015), and then it presents cases like sexual assault as shocking and rare (Rosemary Pennington and Jessica Birthisel 2016). Important to note, however, is the considerable news coverage surrounding the Harvey Weinstein case—the former Hollywood producer accused by many of sexual assault (Ronan Farrow 2017)—and other high profile cases, which followed under the label of #metoo. Specifically, Jodi Kantor, Megan Twohey, and Ronan Farrow all received the Pulitzer Prize for their reporting efforts on Weinstein (Pulitzer.org). This may be signalling a needed change in how sexual misconduct is considered in the news. Nevertheless, overall, these factors combined call for the need to examine sexism in news organizations. To assist in identifying sexism, the ambivalent sexism inventory was used.

Ambivalent sexism inventory

Over 20 years ago, Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske (1996) developed a scale to measure hostile and benevolent sexism, which has since been found reliable in multiple countries (Peter Glick et al. 2004). The hostile scale includes 11 items with statements like: women exaggerate problems at work, women are too easily offended, women seek power over men, etc.; whereas the benevolent scale is an 11-item scale subdivided into protective paternalism (women should be cherished), complementary gender differentiation (women have purity men don't), and heterosexual intimacy (every man ought to have a woman). For a full list of each item, see Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske (1996, 500). In differentiating between hostile and benevolent sexism, Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske (1996) were able to identify patterns of overt aggression against women and chivalry. Benevolent sexism, for instance, has discriminatory consequences to women like reinforcing gendered roles (Allison L. Skinner, Margaret C. Stevenson, and John C. Camillus 2015). Through benevolent sexism, women may be loved, but they are also dominated (Jin J. Goh and Judith Hall 2015). Women and men benevolent sexists have been linked to believing that the status quo is fair (Kathleen Connelly and Martin Heesacker 2012).

Benevolence has been found in newsrooms in regard to women's work–life balance (Gertrude Robinson 2008; Karen Ross 2001), especially for mothers (Louise North 2016b). Several studies also show that women lack the same authority as men in the newsroom (Cory Armstrong 2004; CarolynByerly 2013; Suzanne Franks 2013; JoanWoodruff 1997; Lynn Zoch and Judy VanSlyke Turk 1998).

The gravity of hostile sexism in the workplace can lead to many forms of sexual misconduct (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1996, 1997). For instance, hostile sexism, rape myth acceptance, and authoritarianism predict men's self-reported likelihood to commit sexual harassment at work (Joseph J. Begany and Michael A. Milburn 2002). In general, hostile sexism predicts self-reported rape proclivity (Barbara Masser, G. Tendayi Viki, and Clair Power 2006). It also affects other aspects of the workplace. Barbara M. Masser and Dominic Abrams (2004) found that higher levels of hostile sexism were significantly correlated with low evaluations of women in managerial roles, and higher than average evaluations of men. Given previous research that shows a connection to hostile sexism and aggression in men, but not for benevolent sexism, the first hypothesis predicts:

H1: Men will have significantly higher levels of hostile sexism but not benevolent sexism.

Another reason for using the ambivalent sexism inventory is because benevolent and hostile sexism emerge in politics. Conservative ideology, for instance, is rooted in maintaining traditional gendered roles (John T. Jost, Jack Glasser, Arie W. Kruglanski, and

Frank J. Sulloway 2003), which is encapsulated in benevolent sexism. Though not directly measuring conservative ideology, but overlapping with it, right-wing authoritarianism has been found to predict hostile and benevolent sexism in men and women (Jesus Canto, Fabiola Perles, and Jesus San Martin 2014; Chris Sibley, Nickola Overall, and John Duckitt 2007). Furthermore, in the 2016 US presidential election, voting for Donald Trump was predicted by hostile and benevolent sexism (Jarrod Bock, Jennifer Byrd-Craven, and Melissa Burkley 2017). Since conservatism has been directly linked with ambivalent sexism, this study accounts for both the partisanship of the website and individual levels of conservatism by hypothesizing the following:

H2a: Reporters working for conservative websites will have higher levels of hostile sexism than reporters working for moderate or liberal websites.

H2b: Reporters working for conservative websites will have higher levels of benevolent sexism than reporters working for moderate or liberal websites.

H3a: Overall levels of conservatism will predict hostile sexism.

H3b: Overall levels of conservatism will predict benevolent sexism.

Method

An online survey administered by Qualtrics was used for this study (N = 210). After potential participants were identified through Qualtrics, they were sent a pre-approved email asking for their participation. Two filtering questions were also asked of participants to ensure the correct target sample. All participants were actively working for political news websites as reporters. Demographic questions were then asked, followed by questions relating to attitudes on sexism. In terms of sex, 52.9% identified as male, 46.8% as female. When asked about race, 70% classified themselves as white non-Hispanic, 15.7% as Black/African American non-Hispanic, 8.6% as Latinx/Hispanic, 4.8% as Asian, and 1.4% as Indigenous.

Participants also varied in work experience and education. Only 7.6% answered they had less than a year of relevant working experience, 27.6% had 2–4 years, 25.3% had 5–7 years, and 39.6% had 8 or more years. In relation to education obtained, 1.4% reported less than high school diploma, 12.4% had a high school diploma, 18.6% had some college but no degree, 16.2% had a two-year degree, 38.2% reported a bachelor's degree, 10% had a master's degree, and 2.9% had obtained a Ph.D. Personal level of conservatism was measured on a 7-point scale (1 = totally liberal to 7 = totally conservative). Finally, participants were asked to categorize the partisanship of the website they work for, ranging from somewhat to very conservative (37.1%), moderate (31%), to somewhat to very liberal (31.9%).

The ambivalent sexism inventory

Participants were asked questions from the 11-item hostile sexism scale and the 11-item benevolent sexism scale (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1996). A 7-point Likert scale was used ranging from 1 = strongly disagree to 7 = strongly agree. Six of the items were reverse coded: feminists are making reasonable demands; feminists are not seeking more power than men; few women tease men sexually; people are often happy without heterosexual romance; in a disaster, women need not be rescued first; and men are complete without women.

A factor analysis with Promax rotation was then run. Results show a Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure of .88, above the recommended value of .6, and significant Bartlett's test of

sphericity ($\chi 2$ (231) = 2578.10, p < .001). Factor loadings were then examined, grouping scores of .40 or higher together (see Table 1).

For the most part, the variables loaded as previously identified by Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske (1996) into one category for hostile sexism and three sub-categories for benevolent sexism: protective paternalism, complementary gender differentiation, and heterosexual intimacy. All the variables assigned to hostile sexism strongly loaded with the exception of the variable "few women tease men sexually." That variable was removed and the remaining variables were combined into a ratio level scale ($\alpha = .93$).

All four expected variables loaded with protective paternalism, with the addition of "Every man ought to have a woman he adores." Although this variable was originally intended for heterosexual intimacy, it makes sense it loaded with protective paternalism since it is referring to a man adoring a woman, and thus expected to protect said loved woman. The five variables were combined ($\alpha = .70$). The three variables for complementary gender differentiation also loaded as expected ($\alpha = .80$). On the other hand, the heterosexual intimacy variables did not fully load as expected (see Table 1) and did not have strong reliability ($\alpha = .47$). Heterosexual intimacy was consequently eliminated from the analysis.

Table 1. Summary of exploratory factor analysis results for hostile and benevolent sexism (protective paternalism, complementary gender differentiation, and heterosexual intimacy).

	Factor	r Loadings					
Item	Hostile	Benevolent Sexism					
	Sexism	Protective Paternalism	Complementa ry Gender Differentiatio	Heterosexu al Intimacy			
A good woman should be on a pedestal		.66					
Women should be cherished		.86					
Men should sacrifice to provide		.70					
Women need not be rescued first (r)		.53					
Women have a superior moral sensibility			.78				
Women have a purity few men possess			.74				
Women have a more refined sense of taste			.70				
Every man ought to have a women		.65		.12			
Men are incomplete without women				.80			
Men are complete without women (r)				.42			
People are often happy without heterosexual romance (r)	0.5			.76			
Women exaggerate problems at work	.85						
Women are too easily offended	.90						
Most women interpret innocent remarks as sexist	.91						
When women lose fairly, they claim discrimination	.91						
Women seek special favours	.86						

Feminists are making reasonable demands (r)	.54			
Women seek power over men	.79			
Feminists are not seeking power over men (r)	.53			
Few women tease men sexually	.03			
Men are put on tight leashes	.73			
Women fail to appreciate men	.74			
Eigenvalues	6.82	1.75	4.07	1.12
% of variance	31	7.96	18.50	5.09

Note: Factor loadings over .40 appear in bold. (r) = reversed coded.

Results

In order to answer H1, which stated that men will have significantly higher levels of hostile sexism but not benevolent sexism, independent t-tests were run between sex and the three sexism scales. There was significance for hostile sexism, t(208) = -3.36, $p \le .001$. Women (M = 3.37, SD = 1.51) had lower levels than men (M = 4.04, SD = 1.39). There was also significance for protective paternalism, t(208) = -3.04, $p \le .001$. Women (M = 4.31, SD = 1.14) again had lower levels than men (M = 4.78, SD = 1.13). However, there was no significance for complementary gender differentiation, t(208) = .52, p > .05. Women (M = 4.31, SD = 1.14) scored only slightly lower than men (M = 4.78, SD = 1.13). Since men had significantly higher levels of hostile sexism, as well as benevolence for protective paternalism, H1 is consequently only partially supported.

Next, a one-way ANOVA was run to compare levels of hostile sexism and partisanship of website (H2a), with significant results, F(2, 207) = 16.94, p < .001, partial $\eta 2 = .14$. Bonferroni post-hoc comparisons revealed that those working for conservative websites (M = 4.39, SD = 1.38) had significantly higher levels of hostile sexism than those working for moderate (M = 3.39, SD = 1.48) and liberal (M = 3.16, SD = 1.28) websites. There was no significance between moderate and liberal websites. H2a is supported.

Two one-way ANOVAs were then run between the benevolent sexism scales and website partisanship to answer H2b. There was no significant differences between the website partisanship and protective paternalism, F(2, 207) = .1.54, p > .05, partial $\eta 2 = .02$, or complementary gender differences, F(2, 207) = .84, p > .05, partial $\eta 2 = .01$. H2b is not supported.

Multiple regression was used to answer H3, which predicted that overall conservatism would predict hostile and benevolent sexism. Other predictors were included: sex, race, education, and years of experience. Firstly, hostile sexism was significant, for conservative, F(8, 69) = 2.84, $p \le .001$, moderate, F(7, 57) = 3.61, $p \le .001$, and liberal, F(8, 58) = 3.27, $p \le .001$, websites. Table 2 illustrates the breakdown of each predictor. As shown above, sex was a significant predictor, but only for conservative and liberal websites. The only other significant predictor was level of conservatism, regardless of website partisanship. H3a is supported.

Next, protective paternalism was measured by website partisanship, with significant results for conservative F(8, 69) = 2.12, $p \le .05$, and liberal F(8, 58) = 4.48, $p \le .001$, websites but not for moderate websites, F(7,57) = 1.13, p > .05. Table 3 shows that once

again sex was a predictor for conservative and liberal websites. Level of conservatism was significant for liberal websites only. Interestingly, race was a predictor for liberal websites, but for self-identified Black/African American reporters only.

Table 2. Levels of hostile sexism by website partisanship.

Variable	Conservative			Moderate			Liberal		
	B (SE)		t	B (SE)		t	B (SE)		t
Sex+	.83(.29)	.30	2.85***	.10(.34)	.03	.29	.75(.30)	.29	2.52**
Black/African	.19(.48)	.04	2.36	53(.51)	12	-1.05	38(.34)	13	-1.11
American++									
Latinx	.67(.55)	.13	1.23	.40(.70)	.07	.58	04(.47)	01	08
Asian	-1.08(.69)	17	-1.56	.85(.71)	.14	1.20	12(.84)	02	14
Indigenous	-1.05(.94)	12	-1.11	N/A			-1.0(1.12)	10	85
Education	.04(.11)	.04	.34	13(.14)	11	90	14(.11)	15	-1.29
Experience	07(.12)	07	59	21 (.12)	19	-1.65	.08(.11)	.09	.72
Level of	.26(.11)	.27	2.36*	.47(.12)	.44	3.79***	.23(.09)	.29	2.43**
Conservatism									
R	.50	•		.55		•	.56	•	
ΔR^2	.16			.22			.22		

^{*}p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001

Table 3. Levels of protective paternalism (benevolent sexism) by website partisanship.

Variable	Conservative			M	oderate	2	Liberal			
	B (SE)		t	B(SE)		t	B(SE)		t	
Sex	.53(.24)	.25	2.23*	.16(.31)	.07	.52	.65(.27)	.27	2.43**	
Black/African	.58(.39)	.16	1.49	.09(.46)	.03	.19	1.24(.30)	.45	4.07***	
American										
Latinx	19(.44)	05	42	96(.63)	20	-1.52	.04(.42)	.01	.09	
Asian	47(.57)	10	82	22 (.64)	20	-1.52	.92(.76)	.13	1.21	
Indigenous	-1.39(.77)	20	1.81	N/A			.37(1.07)	.04	.35	
Education	15(.09)	19	-1.63	11(.13)	12	87	06(.10)	07	58	
Experience	07(.10)	09	73	.03(.11)	.03	.24	.15(.10)	.17	1.49	
Level of	.02(.03)	.02	.19	.14(.11)	.16	1.21	.19(.08)	.25	2.24*	
Conservatism										
R	.45			.30			.62			
ΔR^2	.11			02			.30			

p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001

Finally, complementary gender differentiation was run, with no significance for conservative, F(8, 69) = 1.06, p > .05, R = .33, adj R2 = .01, moderate F(7,57) = 2.29, p > .05, R = .24, adj R2 = -.06, or liberal F(8, 58) = 2.73, p > .05, R = .41, adj R2 = .05, websites. H3b is consequently not supported, with the exception of level of conservatism predicting protective paternalism for liberal websites.

⁺ Referent = male

⁺⁺ Referent = white non-Hispanic

⁺ Referent = male

⁺⁺ Referent = white non-Hispanic

Discussion

This study conducted a survey of political online reporters to explore attitudes of ASI. Sexism is commonplace in American politics, and political news coverage reflects that (Donatella Campus 2013). Some examples in news include a TV host "joking" about giving then presidential candidate Hillary Clinton a Quaalude (Noreen Malone 2018), objectifying former vice-presidential candidate Sarah Palin (Diana B. Carlin and Kelly L. Winfrey 2009), normalizing Senator Warren being called Pocahontas (Jonathan Allen 2018), and slut shaming and exploiting Monica Lewinsky (Tracy Everbach 2017).

ASI was chosen because of its delineation between hostile and benevolent sexism (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1996, 1997), both of which serve to subjugate women professionally. Hostile sexists position women as a threat tomen in the workplace. For example, hostile sexism has been correlated with negative evaluations of female job candidates (Barbara M. Masser and Dominic Abrams 2004), a proclivity to sexually harass co-workers (Joseph J. Begany and Michael A. Milburn 2002), retaliation if feeling unjustly treated at work (Franciska Krings and Stephanie Facchin 2009), and a higher tolerance of sexual harassment of others (Brenda L. Russell and Kristin Y. Trigg 2004). Benevolent sexism manifests by failing to promote women to higher managerial roles (Ivona Hideg and D. Lance Ferris 2016), expecting women work colleagues to exhibit traditional gendered norms (Gloria Fraser, Danny Osborne, and Chris G. Sibley 2015), enforcing workplace restrictions on women in the name of safety (Miguel Moya, Peter Glick, Francisca Exposito, Soledad De Lemus, and Joshua Hart 2007), and only offering women "chivalry" if they don't challenge men's dominance (Jessica Good and Laurie Rudman 2010).

Political online reporters were surveyed because of previous research, which shows that individual political ideology influences ASI (e.g., Jarrod Bock, Jennifer Byrd-Craven, and Melissa Burkley 2017; Jesus Canto, Fabiola Perles, and Jesus San Martin 2014; Chris G. Sibley, Nickola Overall, and John Duckitt 2007), coupled with gender imbalance found in traditional political news (e.g., Geri Zeldes and Frederick Fico 2005), and now political news websites (Edda Humprecht and Frank Esser 2017). As in other media industries, newsrooms are starting to fire or suspend several men in prominent positions accused of sexual misconduct (Doug Criss 2017). Nevertheless, the industry is not purged of sexism or its effects (Frederick T. Attenborough 2013).

Firstly, it was found that men had significantly higher levels of hostile sexism than women. Table 1 outlines the specific variables of hostile sexism. To be perceived as exaggerating problems at work, being easily offended, or unjustly declaring discrimination or sexism, creates significant problems for women. Furthermore, understanding that hostile sexism leads to several negative consequences in the workplace, including sexual harassment (Joseph J. Begany and Michael A. Milburn 2002) and retaliation (Franciska Krings and Stephanie Facchin 2009), these results add insight into why the majority of journalists fear reporting sexual harassment (Janet Harris, Nick Mosdell, and James Griffiths 2016; IWMF 2013; Louise North 2016a).

Since benevolent sexism is often disguised as positive (Peter Glick and Susan T. Fiske 1996, 1997), it was predicted that for the benevolent sexism scores, women and men would score similarly. This was true for complementary gender differentiation, but men had significantly higher levels of protective paternalism. In other words, men had a higher need of "protecting" women than women had of men "protecting" them. Eden B. King, Michelle R. Whitney Botsford, Stephanie Kazama Hebl, Jeremy F. Dawson, and Andrew Perkins (2012) found that this sense of protection of women can lead to assigning women less challenging work assignments. Conversely, women and men both perceived women to have a higher sense of morality and taste than men.

Besides sex, the two measures of conservatism were also significant. Firstly, those working for conservative websites had higher levels of hostile sexism, but not benevolent sexism. Regardless, of website partisanship, individual levels of conservatism predicted hostile sexism, but not benevolent sexism. Also, those working for conservative websites had higher levels of hostile sexism, but that sex and level of conservatism predicted hostile sexism despite website partisanship.

Just as Bock, Byrd-Craven, and Burkley (2017) found that ASI predicted support for Trump in the 2016 US presidential election—signifying the impact attitudes towards women had on the election's voter outcome, this study confirms hostility also exists with conservative political online reporters. This is of particular importance when considering the myriad of gendered related issues that have arisen in US politics recently, not to mention the dominance of white men in the Trump administration (Annie Lowrey and Steven Johnson 2018). Some of the developments include changing health care policies to adversely target women (Janel George 2018); proposing a gag rule on abortions of Title X family planning sites like Planned Parenthood (Jessica Ravitz 2018); overturning guidance on Title IX (Maria Danilova 2017); stating that domestic abuse is not cause for immigration status (Katie Brenner and Caitlin Dickerson 2018); enforcing and proposing restrictions on reproductive rights (Francoise Girard 2017); Trump's public aggression against women, self-confessed sexual assault, and accused sexual misconduct (Claire Cohen 2017); overturning equal pay measures (Clair O'Connor 2017); SCOTUS ruling that pregnancy centres can withhold reproductive information from women (Arianne De Vogue and Clare Foran 2018); Trump publicly dismissing the importance of the #metoo movement (Margaret Hartmann 2018); and the list goes on.

Political reporters with potentially high levels of ASI are covering these political issues. More is needed to understand the full consequences of this, but previous research shows that gendered related issues in political news are undervalued (Eric Freedman and Frederick Fico 2005; Eric Freedman, Frederick Fico, and Megan Durisin 2010; Karen Ross 2001), fraught with gender stereotypes (Cory Armstrong, Michael Boyle, and McLeod Douglas 2012), and lack women's perspectives (Cory Armstrong 2004)—to which sexism contributes. For example, one perennial gender-related political issue in the US is reproductive rights. This issue is often covered in news as a moral debate and lacks medical foundations (Richard M. Brown 1979). In the final 2016 presidential debate, then candidate Trump went as far as to state: "you can take the baby and rip the baby out of the womb of the mother just prior to the birth of the baby" (Danielle Paquette 2016). This false narrative made headline news. Since previous research connects sexism to being anti-abortion (Gordon Hodson and Cara C. MacInnis 2017), those with higher ASI are less likely to challenge this false narrative. Subsequently, the effects of sexism on how political issues are covered are important. It is also important to note the potential impact of ASI when covering female politicians—as news coverage is often sexist (Donatella Campus 2013; Sarah J. Gervais and Amy L. Hillard 2011; Kathleen Hall Jamieson 1995).

Limitations and future research

This study is not without limitations and is one step towards better understanding how sexism manifests in political online news. This was a study within the US context only. More research is needed beyond one country. This was a quantitative study designed to identify levels of ASI and its predicting factors. Qualitative research such as in-depth interviews or ethnographic observations could give further insight into the motivation and impact of high levels of ASI. Content and textual analyses of political online news coverage could also measure the impact of sexism on content. Previous research into partisanship news

consumption has largely focused on audience effects in regard to the hostile media effect (Robert P. Vallone, Lee Ross, and Mark R. Lepper 1985) and polarization (Ariel Hasell and Brian E. Weeks 2016; Natalie J. Stroud 2010). The results here call for the need to understand partisanship news consumption on sexist attitudes and reaction to gender-related political issues.

Conclusion

The results of this study highlight the importance of not only gender, but also political partisanship of the news organization, and individual political ideology when considering sexism in news. By using ASI, it also establishes that different types of sexism manifest in different ways. Noting that hostile sexism was predicted by gender, website partisanship, and political ideology demonstrates the challenge of eradicating sexism from the newsroom and in news coverage. This study thus adds to previous research on the influence of gender on political news (e.g., Cory Armstrong 2004; Eric Freedman and Frederick Fico 2005; Eric Freedman, Frederick Fico, and Megan Durisin 2010), by adding the findings that hostility is higher in men and conservative journalists, but benevolence seems to be more ubiquitous regardless of gender and political ideology.

Overcoming sexism means to recognize that it exists. News media play an important role in this since they can inform the public of inequalities, or maintain power structures by either ignoring inequalities, or reinforcing them within their newsroom and content. Online news media like political websites have grown in professionalism and influence in the last decade. It is, therefore, important to understand their contribution to the overall news ecology in order to hold them accountable for their contribution to sexism in the news industry.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

Funding

This work was supported by City, University of London under an internal funding scheme.

Notes on contributor

Lindsey Blumell is a lecturer at City, University of London. She holds a Ph.D. in media and communication from Texas Tech University. She specializes in human rights representation in news, with a special emphasis on gender. She has largely focused on how sexual violence against women is portrayed in traditional and new media.

References

Adams, Jad. 2014. *Women and the Vote: A World History*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. Adams, Terry, and Charles A. Tuggle. 2004. "ESPN's SportsCenter and Coverage of Women's Athletics: 'It's a Boys' Club." *Mass Communication & Society* 7 (2): 237-248.

Aldoory, Linda, and Elizabeth Toth. 2002. "Gender Discrepancies in a Gendered Profession: A Developing Theory for Public Relations." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 14 (2): 103-126.

- Allen, Jonathan. 2018. "Trump Challenges 'Pocahontas' Warren to DNA Test to Prove She's Native American." *NBC*, July 6. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/trump-challenges-pocahontas-warren-dna-test-prove-she-s-native-n889206.
- Armstrong, Cory. 2004. "The Influence of Reporter Gender on Source Selection in Newspaper Stories." *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 81 (1): 139-154. doi:10.1177/107769900408100110.
- Armstrong, Cory, Michael Boyle, and Douglas McLeod. 2012. "A Global Trend: How News Coverage of Protests Reinforces Gender Stereotypes." *Journalism Studies* 13 (4): 633-648. doi:10.1080/1461670X.2011.616404.
- Artwick, Claudette. 2014. "News Sourcing and Gender on Twitter." *Journalism* 15 (8): 1111-1127. doi:10.1177/1464884913505030.
- Atkinson, Claire. 2017. "NBC Cuts its Ties With Mark Halperin." *NBC News*, October 30. Accessed January 14, 2018. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/nbc-news-cuts-its-ties-mark-halperin-n815586.
- Attenborough, Frederick T. 2013. "Sexism Re-Loaded...or Sexism Re-Presented? Irrelevant Precision and the British Press." *Feminist Media Studies* 13 (4): 693-709. doi:10.1080/14680777.2012.700524.
- Bauder, David. 2017. "NPR News Chief Oreskes Ousted After Harassment Allegations." *Daily Herald*, November 1. Accessed January 14, 2018. http://www.dailyherald.com/article/20171101/news/311019843.
- Begany, Joseph J., and Michael A. Milburn. 2002. "Psychological Predictors of Sexual Harassment: Authoritarianism, Hostile Sexism, and Rape Myths." *Psychology of Men & Masculinity* 3 (2): 119-126.
- Blumell, Lindsey E. 2017. "She Persisted... and So Did He: Gendered Source Use during the Trump Access Hollywood Scandal." *Journalism Studies* 1-20. doi: 10.1080/1461670X.2017.1360150.
- Bock, Jarrod, Jennifer Byrd-Craven, and Melissa Burkley. 2017. "The Role of Sexism in Voting in the 2016 Presidential Election." *Personality and Individual Differences* 119: 189-193.
- Bowley, Graham, and Sydney Ember. 2015. "Bill Cosby, in Deposition, Said Drugs and Fame Helped Him Seduce Women." *The New York Times*, July 18. Accessed February 11, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/19/arts/bill-cosby-deposition-reveals-calculated-pursuit-of-young-women-using-fame-drugs-and-deceit.html.
- Brenner, Katie, and Caitlin Dickerson. 2018. "Sessions Says Domestic and Gang Violence Are Not Grounds for Asylum." *The New York Times*, June 11. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/11/us/politics/sessions-domestic-violence-asylum.html.
- Brown, Richard M. 1979. "The Gatekeeper Reassessed: A Return to Lewin." *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 56 (3): 595-679.
- Byerly, Carolyn. 2011. "Behind the Scenes of Women's Broadcast Ownership." *Howard Journal of Communications* 22 (1): 24-42.
- Byerly, Carolyn. 2013. "The US: Social Contradictions Also Seen in Newsrooms." In *The Palgrave International Handbook of Women and Journalism*, edited by Carolyn Byerly, 191-210. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Campus, Donatella. 2013. *Women Political Leaders and the Media*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Canto, Jesus, Fabiola Perles, and Jesus San Martin. 2014. "The Role of Right-Wing Authoritarianism, Sexism and Culture of Honour in Rape Myths Acceptance." *Revista De Psicologia Social* 29 (2): 296-318. doi:10.1080/02134748.2014.918822.

- Carlin, Diana B., and Kelly L. Winfrey. 2009. "Have You Come a Long Way, Baby? Hillary Clinton, Sarah Palin, and Sexism in 2008 Campaign Coverage." *Communication Studies* 60 (4): 326-343.
- Christopher, Andrew N., and Melinda S. Mull. 2006. "Conservative Ideology and Ambivalent Sexism." *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 30 (2): 223-230.
- Chung, Chung J., Yonjae Nam, and Michael A. Stefanone. 2012. "Exploring Online News Credibility: The Relative Influence of Traditional and Technological Factors." *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication* 17 (2): 171-186.
- Cohen, Claire. 2017. "Donald Trump Sexism Tracker: Every Offensive Comment in One Place." *The Telegraph*, July 14. Accessed January 26, 2018. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/women/politics/donald-trump-sexism-tracker-every-offensive-comment-in-one-place/.
- Connelly, Kathleen, and Martin Heesacker. 2012. "Why is Benevolent Sexism Appealing?" *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 36 (4): 432-443.
- Craft, Stephanie, and Wayne Wanta. 2004. "Women in the Newsroom: Influences of Female Editors and Reporters on the News Agenda." *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 81 (1): 124-38.
- Criss, Doug. 2017. "The (Incomplete) List of Powerful Men Accused of Sexual Harassment after Harvey Weinstein." *CNN*, November 1. Accessed January 26, 2018. http://edition.cnn.com/2017/10/25/us/list-of-accused-after-weinstein-scandal-trnd/index.html.
- Danilova, Maria. 2017. "DeVos Scraps Obama-Era Guidance on Campus Sexual Assault." *PBS*, September 22. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/education/devos-scraps-obama-era-guidance-campus-sexual-assault.
- De Vogue, Arianne, and Clare Foran. 2018. "Supreme Court Sides With Faith-Based Pregnancy Centers in Free Speech Case." *CNN*, June 26. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://edition.cnn.com/2018/06/26/politics/supreme-court-abortion-california-ruling/index.html.
- Elmore, Cindy. 2007. "Recollections in Hindsight from Women who Left: The Gendered Newsroom Culture." *Women and Language* 30 (2): 18-27.
- Everbach, Tracy. 2017. "Monica Lewinsky and Shame: 1998 Newspaper Framing of 'That Woman.'" *Journal of Communication Inquiry* 41 (3): 268-287.
- Farrow, Ronan. 2017. "From Aggressive Overtures to Sexual Assault: Harvey Weinstein's Accusers Tell Their Stories." *The New Yorker*, October 23. Accessed October 24, 2017. https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/from-aggressive-overtures-to-sexual-assault-harvey-weinsteins-accusers-tell-their-stories.
- Franks, Suzanne. 2013. Women and Journalism. London: I.B. Tauris & Co. Ltd.
- Fraser, Gloria, Danny Osborne, and Chris G. Sibley. 2015. "We Want You in the Workplace, But Only in a Skirt!' Social Dominance Orientation, Gender-Based Affirmative Action and the Moderating Role of Benevolent Sexism." *Sex Roles* 73 (5-6): 231-244.
- Freedman, Eric, and Frederick Fico. 2005. "Male and Female Sources in Newspaper Coverage of Male and Female Candidates in Open Races for Governor in 2002."

 Mass Communication and Society 8 (3): 257-272. doi:10.1207/s15327825mcs0803_5.
- Freedman, Eric, Frederick Fico, and Megan Durisin. 2010. "Gender Diversity Absent in Expert Sources for Elections." *Newspaper Research Journal* 31 (2): 20-33. doi:10.1177/073953291003100203.
- Gabler, Ellen, Jim Rutenberg, Michael Grynbaum, and Rachel Abrams. 2017. "NBC Fires Matt Lauer Over Misconduct Allegations." *The New York Times*, November 29.

- Accessed January 14, 2018.
- https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/29/business/media/nbc-matt-lauer.html?mtrref=www.google.co.uk&gwh=A0E00A95211E9A9271E0D12D9D29FC5E&gwt=pay.
- Garcia, Alfredo M. 2014. "Gender History and the History of Women in Higher Education: An Educational Innovation Project." *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences* 161: 289-294. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.12.076.
- George, Janel. 2018. "Trump Budget Strike Blows to Women's Health." *National Women's Health Center*, February 20. Accessed September 10, 2018. https://nwlc.org/blog/trump-budget-strikes-blows-to-womens-health/.
- Gervais, Sarah J., and Amy L. Hillard. 2011. "A Role Congruity Perspective on Prejudice toward Hillary Clinton and Sarah Palin." *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy* 11 (1): 221-40.
- Girard, Françoise. 2017. "Implications of the Trump Administration for Sexual and Reproductive Rights Globally." *Reproductive Health Matters* 25 (49): 6-13.
- Glick, Peter, and Susan T. Fiske. 1996. "The Ambivalent Sexism Inventory: Differentiating Hostile and Benevolent Sexism." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 70 (3): 491-512.
- Glick, Peter, and Susan T. Fiske. 1997. "Hostile and Benevolent Sexism: Measuring Ambivalent Sexist Attitudes toward Women." *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 21 (1): 119-135.
- Glick, Peter, Maria Lameiras, Susan T. Fiske, Thomas Eckes, Barbara Masser, Chiara Volpato, Anna Maria Manganelli, et al. 2004. "Bad but Bold: Ambivalent Attitudes toward Men Predict Gender Inequality in 16 Nations." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 86 (5): 713-728. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.86.5.713.
- Goh, Jin J., and Judith Hall. 2015. "Nonverbal and Verbal Expressions of Men's Sexism in Mixed-Gender Interactions." *Sex Roles* 72 (5-6): 252-261. doi:10.1007/s11199-015-0451-7.
- Good, Jessica J., and Laurie A. Rudman. 2010. "When Female Applicants Meet Sexist Interviewers: The Costs of Being a Target of Benevolent Sexism." *Sex Roles* 62 (7-8): 481-493.
- Hasell, Ariel, and Brian E. Weeks. 2010. "Partisan Provocation: The Role of Partisan News Use and Emotional Responses in Political Information Sharing in Social Media." *Human Communication Research* 42 (4): 641-661.
- Harris, Janet, Nick Mosdell, and James Griffiths. 2016. "Gender, Risk and Journalism." *Journalism Practice* 10 (7): 902-916.
- Hartmann, Margaret. 2018. "Trump Adds #MeToo Movement Jab to Unhinged Rally Repertoire." *New York Magazine*, July 6. Accessed July 15, 2018. http://nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2018/07/trump-attacks-metoo-movement-in-unhinged-rally-tirade.html.
- Hecker, Eugen A. 2005. *A Short History of Women's Rights*. New York: G.P. Putnam & Son. Hideg, Ivona, and D. Lance Ferris. 2016. "The Compassionate Sexist? How Benevolent
 - Sexism Promotes and Undermines Gender Equality in the Workplace." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 111 (5): 706-727. doi:10.1037/pspi0000072.
- Hodson, Gordon, and Cara C. MacInnis. 2017. "Can Left-Right Differences in Abortion Support be Explained by Sexism?" *Personality and Individual Differences* 104: 118-121.
- Humprecht, Edda, and Frank Esser. 2017. "A Glass Ceiling in the Online Age? Explaining the Underrepresentation of Women in Online Political News." *European Journal of Communication* 32 (5): 439-456. doi: 10.1177/0267323117720343.

- Kilbourne, Jean. 1999. Can't Buy My Love: How Advertising Changes the Way We Think and Feel. New York: Simon & Schuster, Inc.
- King, Eden B., Whitney Botsford, Michelle R. Hebl, Stephanie Kazama, Jeremy F. Dawson, and Andrew Perkins. 2012. "Benevolent Sexism at Work: Gender Differences in the Distribution of Challenging Developmental Experiences." *Journal of Management* 38 (6): 1835-1866.
- Koepke, Sabrina, Friederike Eyssel, and Gerd Bohner. 2014. "She Deserved It' Effects of Sexism Norms, Type of Violence, and Victim's Pre-Assault Behavior on Blame Attributions Toward Female Victims and Approval of the Aggressor's Behavior." *Violence Against Women* 20 (4): 446-464. doi: 10.1177/1077801214528581.
- Krings, Franciska, and Stephanie Facchin. 2009. "Organizational Justice and Men's Likelihood to Sexually Harass: The Moderating Role of Sexism and Personality." *Journal of Applied Psychology* 94 (2): 501-510.
- Irin, Carmon, and Amy Brittain. 2017. "Charlie Rose Harassed Us, Eight Women Say." *The Washington Post*, November 20. Accessed January 14, 2018. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/eight-women-say-charlie-rose-sexually-harassed-them--with-nudity-groping-and-lewd-calls/2017/11/20/9b168de8-caec-11e7-8321-481fd63f174d_story.html?utm_term=.21959b04fc27.
- IWMF. 2013. "Study: Almost 2/3 of Women Journalists Polled Have Experienced Abuse or Harassment." *International Women's Media Foundation*, December 2. Accessed July 2, 2018. https://www.iwmf.org/blog/2013/12/05/almost-23-of-women-journalists/.
- Jamieson, Kathleen Hall. 1995. *Beyond the Double Bind: Women and Leadership*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Jost, John T., Jack Glaser, Arie W. Kruglanski, and Frank J. Sulloway. 2003. "Political Conservatism as Motivated Social Cognition." *Psychological Bulletin* 129 (3): 339-373.
- Lips, Hilary. 2013. "Acknowledging Discrimination as a Key to the Gender Pay Gap." *Sex Roles* 68 (3): 223-230.
- Lowrey, Annie, and Steven Johnson. 2018. "The Very Male Trump Administration." *The Atlantic*, March 28. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/03/the-very-male-trump-administration/556568/.
- Lowrey, Wilson, Scott Parrott, and Tom Meade. 2011. "When Blogs Become Organizations." *Journalism* 12 (3): 243-259.
- Malone, Noreen. 2018. "Exclusive: Watch Chris Matthews Joke About His 'Bill Cosby Pill' Before Interviewing Hillary Clinton." *The Cut*, January 12. Accessed January 15, 2018. https://www.thecut.com/2018/01/chris-matthews-bill-cosby-pill-hillary-clinton-interview.html.
- Masser, Barbara M., and Dominic Abrams. 2004. "Reinforcing the Glass Ceiling: The Consequences of Hostile Sexism for Female Managerial Candidates." *Sex Roles* 51 (9-10): 609-615.
- Masser, Barbara, G. Tendayi Viki, and Clair Power. 2006. "Hostile Sexism and Rape Proclivity Amongst Men." *Sex Roles* 54 (7-8): 565-574.
- McGann, Laura. 2017. "Exclusive: NYT White House Correspondent Glenn Thrush's History of Bad Judgment around Young Women Journalists." *Vox*, November 20. Accessed January 10, 2018. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/11/20/16678094/glenn-thrush-new-york-times.
- Miller, Ryan W. 2018. "Chris Matthews Apologizes for 'Bill Cosby Pill' Comment Before Hillary Clinton Interview." *USA Today*, January 12. Accessed January 15, 2018.

- https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/media/2018/01/12/chris-matthews-bill-cosby-pill-hillary-clinton-apology/1030843001/.
- Moya, Miguel, Peter Glick, Francisca Expósito, Soledad De Lemus, and Joshua Hart. 2007. "It's For Your Own Good: Benevolent Sexism and Women's Reactions to Protectively Justified Restrictions." *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 33 (10): 1421-1434.
- Nettleton, Pamela H. 2016. "No Girls Allowed." *Television & New Media* 17 (7): 563-578. doi:10.1177/1527476416630300.
- Nilsson, Monica L. 2010. "'Thinkings' and 'Doings' of Gender. Gendering Processes in Swedish Television News Production." *Journalism Practice* 4 (1): 1-16. doi: 10.1080/1751278093119693.
- North, Louise. 2009. "Rejecting the 'F-Word.' How 'Feminism' and 'Feminists' are Understood in the Newsroom." *Journalism* 10 (6): 739-757. doi: 10.1177/1464884909344479.
- North, Louise. 2016a. "Damaging and Daunting: Female Journalists' Experiences of Sexual Harassment in the Newsroom." *Feminist Media Studies* 16 (3): 495-510.
- North, Louise. 2016b. "Still a 'Blokes Club': The Motherhood Dilemma in Journalism." *Journalism* 17 (3) 315-330. doi: 10.1177/1464884914560306.
- O'Connor, Clair. 2017. "Trump Halting Equal Pay Measure 'A Blatant Attack On Women,' Activists Say." *Forbes*, August 30. Accessed July 15, 2018. https://www.forbes.com/sites/clareoconnor/2017/08/30/trump-halting-equal-pay-measure-a-blatant-attack-on-women-activists-say/#3f34f7b6395b.
- O'Hara, Shannon. 2012. "Monsters, Playboys, Virgins and Whores: Rape Myths in the News Media's Coverage of Sexual Violence." *Language and Literature* 21 (3): 247-259.
- Paquette, Danielle. 2016. "Rip the Baby Out of the Womb: What Donald Trump Got Wrong about Abortion in America." *The Washington Post*, October 20. Accessed August 22, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/10/20/rip-the-baby-out-of-the-womb-what-donald-trump-got-wrong-about-abortion-in-america/?utm_term=.2216b4e02af3.
- Pennington, Rosemary, and Jessica Birthisel. 2016. "When New Media Make News: Framing Technology and Sexual Assault in the Steubenville Rape Case." *New Media & Society* 18 (11): 2435-2451.
- Ravitz, Jessica. 2018. "Trump Move to Defund Planned Parenthood Fulfills a Promise—and Promises a Battle." *CNN*, May 22. Accessed July 14, 2018. https://edition.cnn.com/2018/05/22/health/title-x-planned-parenthood-defunding-reax-bn/index.html.
- Romaniuk, Tanya. 2015. "Talking About Sexism: Meta-Sexist Talk." *Journal of Language & Social Psychology* 34 (4): 446-463. doi:10.1177/0261927X15586794.
- Ross, Karen. 2001. "Women at Work: Journalism as En-Gendered Practice." *Journalism Studies* 2 (4): 531-544.
- Ross, Karen. 2007. "The Journalist, the Housewife, the Citizen and the Press: Women and Men as Sources in Local News Narratives." *Journalism* 8 (4): 449-473. doi:10.1177/1464884907078659.
- Robinson, Gertrude. 2008. "Feminist Approached to Journalism Studies: Canadian Perspectives." *Global Media Journal— Canadian Edition* 1 (1): 123-136.
- Russell, Brenda L., and Kristin Y. Trigg. 2004. "Tolerance of Sexual Harassment: An Examination of Gender Differences, Ambivalent Sexism, Social Dominance, and Gender Roles." *Sex Roles* 50 (7-8): 565-573.
- Schowalter, Dana. 2012. "Silencing The Shriver Report: Postfeminist Citizenship and News Discourse." *The Communication Review* 15 (3): 218-231.

- Skinner, Allison L., Margaret C. Stevenson, and John C. Camillus. 2015. "Ambivalent Sexism in Context: Hostile and Benevolent Sexism Moderate Bias Against Female Drivers." *Basic and Applied Social Psychology* 37 (1): 56-67.
- Sibley, Chris G., Nickola Overall, and John Duckitt. 2007. "When Women Become More Hostilely Sexist Toward their Gender: The System-Justifying Effect of Benevolent Sexism." *Sex Roles* 57 (9): 743-754. doi:10.1007/s11199-007-9306-1.
- Steel, Emily. 2017. "Fox Establishes Workplace Culture Panel after Harassment Scandal." *The New York Times*, November 20. Accessed January 10, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/20/business/media/fox-news-sexual-harassment.html.
- Stempel, Jonathan. 2017. "21st Century Fox in \$90 Million Settlement Tied to Sexual Harassment Scandal." *Reuters*, November 20. Accessed January 10, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-fox-settlement/21st-century-fox-in-90-million-settlement-tied-to-sexual-harassment-scandal-idUSKBN1DK2NI.
- Stroud, Natalie. 2010. "Polarization and Partisan Selective Exposure." *Journal of Communication* 60 (3): 556-76.
- Sullivan, Margaret. 2017. "Canning Bill O'Reilly and Other Media Men Won't Change a Thing. Here's What Would." *The Washington Post*, October 28. Accessed January 10, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/canning-oreilly-and-other-media-men-wont-change-a-thing-heres-what-would/2017/10/27/754e6832-bb25-11e7-9e58-e6288544af98_story.html?utm_term=.b1bb8addff3a.
- Sutton, Kelsey. 2017. "In the Wake of Harvey Weinstein, Media Outlets Continue to Grapple with their Own Bad Actors." *Mic*, October 27. Accessed January 14, 2018. https://mic.com/articles/185588/in-the-wake-of-harvey-weinstein-media-outlets-continue-to-grapple-with-their-own-bad-actors#.GVhGQ0y33.
- Swim, Janet K., Kathryn J. Aikin, Wayne S. Hall, and Barbara A. Hunter. 1995. "Sexism and Racism: Old-Fashioned and Modern Prejudices." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 68 (2): 199-214.
- Vaccaro, Annemarie. 2010. "What Lies Beneath Seemingly Positive Campus Climate Results: Institutional Sexism, Racism, and Male Hostility Toward Equity Initiatives and Liberal Bias." *Equity & Excellence in Education* 43 (2): 202-215.
- Vallone, Robert P., Lee Ross, and Mark R. Lepper. 1985. "The Hostile Media Phenomenon: Biased Perception and Perceptions of Media Bias in Coverage of the Beirut Massacre." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 49 (3): 577-585.
- Woodruff, Joan. 1997. "Covering Politics—Is There a Female Difference?" *Media Studies Journal* 11 (2): 155-158.
- Yun, Hyun Jung, Monica Posteinicu, Nadia Ramoutar, and Lynda Kaid. 2007. "Where is She? Coverage of Women in Online News Magazines." *Journalism Studies* 8 (6): 930-947. doi:10.1080/14616700701556823.
- Zeldes, Geri, and Frederick Fico. 2005. "Race and Gender: An Analysis of Sources and Reporters in the Networks' Coverage of the 2000 Presidential Campaign." *Mass Communication and Society* 8 (4): 373-385. doi:10.1207/s15327825mcs0804_5.
- Zeldes, Geri, and Frederick Fico. 2010. "Broadcast and Cable News Network Differences in the Way Reporters Used Women and Non-White Group Sources to Cover the 2004 Presidential Race." *Mass Communication & Society* 13 (5): 512–527.
- Zoch, Lynn M., and Judy VanSlyke Turk. 1998. "Women Making News: Gender as a Variable in Source Selection and Use." *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 75 (4): 762-775.